MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MARCH 7, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Scott Marlow called to order the meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:30 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Anthony Sutton, Carl S. Moore, Rick Varrone, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Scott Marlow, Chairman.
C. 
NEW BUSINESS

1.
WHEELERS FARMS ROAD/EAST RUTLAND ROAD (ZONE DO 25) Petition of Milford Developers, L.L.C., for approval to a construct 180 unit multi-family rental apartment community  on Map 96, Block 915, Parcel 11/C1, of which Wheelers Woods, LLC is the owner.

Action on remand for Milford Developers, L.L.C. Et Al v. City of Milford Planning &  Zoning Board, Docket #HHD-CV15-6062796-S.  The Court will hold a C.G.S. Section 8-8(n) hearing  on Friday, March 10, 2017 at 10:30 MORNING, at the Superior Court for the Judicial District of Hartford, Land Use Litigation Docket, 95 Washington Street, Hartford, Connecticut.”
Attorney Melinda Powell:  The court asked to have this item on the agenda to provide public notice to the community that the Court would be holding a hearing on Friday, March 10, 2017.

The purpose of the hearing  was with regard to the denial by the P & Z Board on remand for the zone change and zoning map change.  The Applicant has decided not to appeal the Board’s decision.  Therefore the project will stand as approved without the zone changes.  
The Court has to hear from the Applicant that they are withdrawing that portion of the appeal.

There was no action required by the Board to be taken.
2.
7 BEACH AVENUE (ZONE R-12.5)  Petition of Steven Pepe for Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 82, Block 784, Parcel 5, 

 of which Davida Pepe is the owner.
Steven Pepe, 7 Beach Avenue, Milford.  The project consists of the house demolition that is on the property.  11,200 SF located partially in a VE 14.  The rest of the property is in an 
X- zone.  All of the building will be done in the X- zone.  Everything will be restored to its original site.

Mr. Sulkis:  Reviewed Stephen Harris’ Administrative Summary.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve as submitted.

Second:  Mr. Grant

Discussion:  Mr. Nichol stated the approval should be conditioned upon satisfying the Engineer’s comments.
Mr. Quish:  Amended his motion to condition approval on Engineer’s report.

Mr. Grant:  Second.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval with conditions.
Chairman Marlow:  Request of the Board to add an item to the agenda:  Return of

Subdivisioin Maintenance Bond to Tom Collucci for 28 Tower Street.
 
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to add the item to the Agenda.
Second:  By Mr. Sutton.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
3.
28 TOWER STREET – Subdivision Maintenance Bond Return.  Request by Tom

Collucci for the return of his surety bond in the amount of $1,754.40, which was being withheld as maintenance for one year, in accordance with the email from Chris Saley,

Director of Public Works dated March 7, 2017.


Mr. Sulkis:  Explained to the Board the bond return procedure that ultimately gets approved by the Public Works Department.


Motion:  By Mr. Sutton.


Second:  By Mr. Quish


Discussion:  None


Vote:  All in favor of returning the surety bond.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING – CLOSE BY:  APRIL 10, 2017; EXPIRES:  JUNE 14, 2017
3.  335 MEADOWSIDE ROAD  (ZONE R-12.5) Petition of Warren K. Field, Jr. for a  Public Hearing with regard to a Minor Modification to a Site Plan under CGS 8-30g, on Map 21, Block 213, Parcel 31, of which 335 Meadowside LLC is the owner.

Thomas B. Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford.  This is a continuation of the hearing 
that was held December 20th on behalf of 335 Meadowside Road LLC.  He requested th Minutes and verbatim comments, [no verbatim notes were required], that were made at the December 20th meeting be added to this meeting.
In December a full presentation was made to the Board.  The P & Z Board approved the application for this development in 2015 to construct 15 units of multi-family housing at 335 Meadowside Road, under CGS Sec. 8-30g.  There were two applications:  One for a Special Permit and one for Site Plan approval.   Subsequent to the construction on site there were  

amendments to a site plan that are traditionally approved in house administratively by the City Planner.  There was a movement of some electrical transformers; the final placement of the gas line that was originally shown on the site plan was moved to a different location and that was per the guidance and request of the Southern CT Gas Company.  At this point Buddy Field distributed 5 copies of the correspondence.  Also distributed the Rules of Regulations of the Southern CT Gas Company.  
The amended plans also brought as an enhancement to the site, instead of asphalt pavement throughout the site, pavers were installed in front of the units.  This was an aesthetic improvement to the site. 
There was also a shortening of the sidewalks to add some plantings.
The drainage plan was amended in accordance with the plans that were reviewed by the City Engineer.  The Board has received Greg Pidluski’s report reviewing the amended site drainage plan and possible water runoff leaving the site crossing over to the north or the northeast of the site.  There has been a lot of talk about the drainage from the Milford Mirror and the neighbor.
Tonight another amendment will be discussed that should be more beneficial to the neighbor in terms of preventing water runoff onto his property.

Another amendment will be to install a solid vinyl fence to transverse the entire property line to create privacy between the two properties.
There was discussion about the driveway apron that was installed at the end of the neighbor’s property to the northeast.  Buddy Field met with the Public Works Director.  They discussed that part of the apron was starting to settle.  That apron will be removed and reinstalled at a grade that will make sure that any water from Meadowside Road will not back onto the apron and collect in that area.  
At the end of the December 20th meeting the Board discussed having a public hearing so that public comment could be elicited.  

Attorney Lynch stated he addressed two of the items that the neighbors are most concerned about:  The drainage and the privacy fence.   These are two further amendments that can be conditions of any approval of this amended site plan application.

Buddy Field, Applicant:  Distributed photos after a recent heavy rainstorm and after a snowfall which showed water draining from the neighbor’s property.  He said in his desire to work with and live in harmony with the neighbors, he came up with the idea to put a curtain drain along the 360 feet of the driveway that will eliminate any water runoff down the driveway.   Three drains were added between the buildings between the driveway and the buildings.  From photos everything tilts back from the silt fence back to the buildings.  The water does not go onto any other other property.  In order to keep the topography the way that it is, it was established a curtain drain from the back to the front of the property about 360 feet would work best.  This would replace the swale that was originally in the plan.  Also wants to place the fence, which would be at various heights, in order to give the neighbors the privacy they would like.  The City Engineer thought this was a great idea, but plans to be approved by the Department would have to be submitted.
Washington Cabezas, PE and LS, Project Engineer:  Explained and indicated via the site display how the drainage will work with the existing drainage plan and the curtain drain that will be installed.  

Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public and explained the rules for the public to speak.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application (no response).  Asked if anyone was against the application:
Frank Genise 331 Meadowside Road, lives adjacent to the development.  Distributed photos that exhibited his complaints as a result of the construction.  Water ruts from runoff; broken concrete apron, runoff coming from 3.5 feet high.  Contends that the gas company worked on his property when they were putting the gas line on the Field property and he believes the gas line is 6 inches from his property, which is contrary to what Mr. Field is saying.  Wants the gas line to be moved.  Happy with the vinyl fence.   Trees planted are small and leave a lot to be desired in regard to the height of the 3-story buildings with lights.   Curtain drain will not stop the water from 
freezing and then run.  Wants the grade to be brought down to the level it was before they started working on it.  
John Pagliano,  325 Meadowside Road.  Project manager for construction company.  Never spoke in person to Mr. Field.  The property is high and there is runoff.  The parking lot is very large and cannot absorb water like soil can.  There will be runoff.  The privacy fence comes up to the basement area of a house.  Does not feel this is privacy.  Want tall trees. Thinks Chris Field is doing a great job running the project.  The building is beautiful.  Sees they are making changes to try to correct things.   

Gail Slossberg, 14 Honeysuckle Lane, State Senator.  Thanked the Board for allowing the public to speak on this ongoing issue.  Thanked Buddy Field for coming up with the measures 
that will mitigate the problems.  Drainage and water runoff is the significant problem.  She has observed the water runoff from the development which is ongoing.  The original drainage plan

 that was approved was not good.  The gas line placement is troubling.   The original plan showed the gas line placement right up along the back building; far from the property line.  No letter has been provided from the gas company that says this line was placed at the request of the gas company.  She spoke to the gas company.  Disconnect between the plans that were approved and what gets built.  Thinks that all developers should have to get bonds for development.
Steve Fisher, 30 Westshore Drive.  It was his understanding this was a minor amendment.  An amendment is made before you do the work, not after.  How could the gas line be placed in a different  location so near a private house?
Kim Rose, 292 Naugatuck Avenue, State Representative.  Echoed Sen. Slossberg’s remarks.

and sentiments about bonding.  Deviations from the plans that the Board approved, especially with regard to the gas line.  Consider the resident’s recommendations.

Denise Doucette Genise, 331 Meadowside Road:  Going through this a long time.  Thanked Buddy Field for offering his suggestions.  No ongoing monitoring of what is taking place.  She, her husband and the neighbors have been proactive in monitoring everything that has been taking place.  Thinks whatever is being done should be monitored.  Asked the Board to support the current residents and taxpayers.
Rebuttal by Applicant:

Attorney Lynch:  Thought tonight’s tone was better than in the past.  City engineer and developer’s engineer believe the curtain drain will solve the drainage issue.  Does not know what can be done about the gas line.   A landscape plan was provided.  Large arbor vitae would be not fit in the landscaped area.

Mr. Cabezas:  Described where the water is currently draining to.  Trying to correct surface drainage from the slope above.  The curtain drain should help the situation.

Buddy Field:  Gas company representatives all said that there are no rules or regulations as to       where a gas line can be installed, as long as it is on the correct property.

Rebuttal by Residents

John Pagliano, 331 Meadowside Road.  Must have large privacy trees.

Frank Genise:  Gas line recommendation is between 3-5 feet, minimum 18” digging on each side.  Problem is the City  is not monitoring these projects.  Board receives this information.   What is the completion time on the repairs?  Believes the drainage should stay according to the original plan.  Asked Mr. Sulkis to come out and look at what’s going on.  The request was denied.   The Board is voluntary and does its due diligence by reviewing all the data presented.  Should be monitored by the City departments.
Denise Doucette Genise:  Must be a better way to make people work together.  Lack of communication.  What is the recourse if the drainage plan does not work.  What can be done then?

At this time Joe Griffith, Director of the Department of Permitting and Land Use came before the Board to answer questions from the Board members with regard to how the Building and Planning and Zoning departments monitor and inspect the development projects that are approved by the Planning and Zoning Board.
Chairman Marlow:  Closed the public hearing.

The Board determined they would not vote on the matter this evening.   Some of the Board members had questions they would like responded to by the City Attorney.  
The questions are the following:

 

1)  What are the remedies for an affordable housing complex like this that was not built to specs?      What can the Board do to rectify this?”
2)
What would happen –what would the project end up looking like if we flat out deny their amendment?

2)  “Is the burden for any amendments brought to an 8-30g the same as if it was brought originally?  For like what the original application – the health, safety, whatever?”

 

3)  “If the standard applies to amendments as it does to the original,”

 

4) “ If the motion is denied and the grading stays the same, four feet above grade or whatever it is at, if he has an opinion as to whether that would pose a safety risk that might be enough to overcome the 8-30g burdens that we know it has, perhaps like with snow melting and then going over a driveway?”

E.
LIAISON REPORTS – None.

F.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE -  Three regulation changes proposed to send to the referring agencies:  

          1.  Sec.  5.8.13.1  Residential Construction.  Propose an elevation certificate be sent to the Building Department; 

2.   Sec. 5.8.2  Zoning Applicability; allowing anyone to bring a text regulation change


Before the Board.  
3.
Four map panels will be changed as authorized by FEMA that will become effective 5/16/17.




Motion:  By Mr. Quish to forward the two regulation changes to the referring agencies.




Second:  By Mr. Sutton.




Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of submitting the proposed regulation changes to the referring agencies.

G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  2/21/2017


Motion:  By Mr. Moore to approve the 2/21/2017 Minutes.


Second:  By Mr. Sutton



Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval of the 2/21/2017 Minutes
  
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None

 I.
STAFF REPORT - None
 
J.
ADJOURNMENT



Motion:  By Mr. Sutton



Second:  By Mr. Moore



Vote:  All members voted to adjourn the meeting


The meeting adjourned at 9:20 p.m.



Respectfully submitted,



Phyllis Leggett




Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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